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To: The Hon Jenny Macklin MP  
Minister for Disability Reform 
Minister for Families,  
Community Services and Indigenous Affairs 
Australian Parliament House 
Canberra 
ACT 2600 
 
19 August 2013 
 
Dear Minister Macklin  
 
Re: Emerging issues for participants with psychosocial disability in DCA 
launch sites 
 
As you know we have been active participants in advisory groups that have helped 
to develop the work of DisabilityCare to this point.  We welcome the NDIS and the 
role of DCA, especially given the bi-partisan commitment to double the funding 
available to support people with significant ongoing  disabilities over the next few 
years.  We believe it is absolutely appropriate that the scheme includes people 
whose disabilities result from mental illness. The objectives of portability across 
Australia, life-long support if required, and greater personal choice and control over 
the services people receive all promise considerable benefits for both the people 
directly affected, and the people who care for them.  However, we are writing to 
express our mutual and grave concern about several issues arising for people with 
psychosocial disability in the early stages of the scheme’s implementation. These 
include: 
 
Assessment  
Initial feedback from across the launch sites indicates that the mental health sector is 
having serious difficulties understanding how people with mental illness are to be 
assessed. We are confident that these problems are unintentional, and we will 
continue work with DCA and stakeholders to resolve them as soon as possible. 
 
‘Permanent’ disability 
Further discussion is required about the notion of permanency in relation to 
conditions that are often episodic and not necessarily predictable across the life-
course. While permanency may be a meaningful concept for some kinds of disability, 
in the context of mental illness it contradicts the well-understood principle that 
individuals should seek to maximise recovery. The mental health sector, including 
potential participants and carers, seeks to work closely with DCA about the 
implications of the permanency requirement for eligibility and assessment of people 
with serious and persistent mental illness. 
 
Early intervention 
We suggest that DCA needs to give serious consideration to the meaning of ‘early 
intervention’ in the context of mental illness. At the very least early intervention 
needs to incorporate programs and services beyond the mental health sector, and 
should not be confined to children and young people. Again, we would welcome the 
opportunity to work with DCA and others to develop a satisfactory definition of early 
intervention for people with mental illness.  
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Our major concern however, arises from the interaction between DCA and existing 
programs designed to serve people who experience mental illness. It appears to us 
that there are major implications for people who will remain outside the scheme.  We 
seek a clear commitment that none of the ‘cash and in-kind contributions’ being 
planned to meet part of the costs of DCA  will result in less access to services for 
those who are not eligible for DCA-funded supports. It is not enough to say that ‘no 
current consumer will be disadvantaged’.  Over the past decade and more, many 
thousands of people with psychosocial disabilities have been able to access relevant 
supports, funded by all jurisdictions, for the first time.  
 
This process of new populations emerging is still underway, as stigma and shame 
gradually reduce and ‘hard-to-reach’ groups begin to find help tailored to their special 
needs.   Many of these people make good recoveries, moving on to greater 
independence and a better quality of life. Many more will fill the place of current 
consumers, with most programs reporting waiting lists. It is those people to come 
that are our key concern. The funding of the NDIS must not result in the unintended 
consequence of denying many thousands of Australians access to supports that took 
decades of slow progress to achieve. 
 
The necessary changes in the services environment are considerable, involving both 
government and non-government providers, and funding from all jurisdictions, and 
we recognise these will take several years to complete. In those processes, we will 
advocate to ensure that people who are currently entitled to clinical and community 
supports due to psychosocial disability will have at least the same, and preferably 
improved access to those forms of support when they need them. 
 
As we have said, there is a growing sense of concern as implementation 
commences.  MHCA members and stakeholders are gathering in Canberra to 
discuss these issues on August 27th, any reassurance that could be provided to them 
ahead of that date would be very welcome indeed. 
 
You can contact us anytime directly on 02 6285 3100. 
 
Sincerely 
 
 
 
 
 
Frank Quinlan 
MHCA CEO 
 
 

 
 
David Meldrum 
MIFA ED 
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